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INTROUCTION 
----------- 
 
Klingonaase is believed to be derived from the original language of the 
Klingons, which is 
known as the Old Tongue or Old High Klingon.  It has fallen out of favor in 
recent times 
for reasons that still remain unclear.  It is rarely heard outside the Empire 
nowadays 
save by older Klingons from before the ascendenancy of the Bur Chak ("the ridged 
ones") to 
their current position of power.  With them came their native tongue, tlhlngan 
Hol. 
Klingonaase is still revered, however, as the language of Klingon lore, history, 
and 
religion.  Most older Klingon texts are written in Klingonaase; therefore, a 
working 
knowledge of the language is required for students of Klingon history. 
 
 
USE OF APOSTROPHES 
------------------ 
 
Klingonaase is not written with the Klingon equivalent of apostrophes.  The 
written form 
of Klingonaase has no punctuation save for a simple mark to indicate the end of 
a line 
or sentence.  This mark was considered merely a convenience or "bookmark" (a 
good place 
to stop writing for a time) and is frequently omitted. 
 
Early Federation translators used apostrophes to separate individual Klingon 
word elements 
or to indicate a "hard break" in what would normally be pronounced as a single 
word in 
Terranglo.  Thus "kh'exesta" (killer) would be properly pronounced:  
 
 khuh'e-KSEE-stah. 
 
The first syllable is pronounced apart, with a brief but noticeable break 
between it and 
the other syllables in the word.  The brief break is important due to the 
Klingonaase 
use of prefix and suffix elements that can change the meaning of a word or 
phrase. 
Missing this break will almost always cause a Klingonaase-speaking Klingon to 
misunderstand you ... often with unintended (and frequently unwanted) results. 



 
You will find examples of translated Klingonaase both with and without 
apostrophes, as well as many in which apostrophe use is irregular.  Remember, 
the use of apostrophes 
is only for the convenience of the translator. 
 
SENTENCE STRUCTURE 
------------------ 
 
Sentence structure roughly follows the same Oriental-style inversion norms as 
does 
tHlingan Hol.  Predicate precedes subject, objects preceed objectors/possessors, 
and so 
on.  Some scholors has used this to support the theory that tHlingan Hol 
originated as a 
debased form of Klingonaase, but there is no real evidence for such claims.  
Most modern 
Klingons do not seem to object to following tHlingan Hol rules of grammar when 
speaking 
Klingonaase.  What differences there might actually be are generally ignored in 
common 
use in both oral and written forms.  Students should be advised, though, that 
knowledge 
of true Klingonaase grammar forms is required for the reading and translation of 
older 
written Klingonasse texts. 
 
 
UNIQUE SOUNDS 
------------- 
 
Klingonaase appears to be the only Klingon language to date with the following 
sounds: 
 
     g'da      pronounced quickly as possible and with a bit of a nasal thrust, 
as in 
               tH. "ghI'Du'a" with the emphasis on the "d/D" in both cases 
 
     zh        unique to Klingonaase speakers, the closest in tHlingan Hol would 
be 
               a quickly pronounced "ghI" 
 
     xe        pronounced as a quick "ksee," this sound has no equivalent 
whatsoever 
               in tHlingan Hol. 
 
 
NATIVE WORDS AND WORD ELEMENTS 
------------------------------ 
 
aase           Lit. "tool"; something that is created.  Most frequently 
encountered as 
               a suffix modifier in compound words. 
 
aetheln        Lit. "knowing one's position and performing it well." 



               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
 
aga            Conduct, carry, transverse (as in "agaan" - superconductor) 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
agga           Pain, suffering 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
aka            To move, to shift position, to relocate 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
alla           Truth 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
ama            To prey upon, to hunt or stalk 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
anda           Man; lit. "one's physical being" 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
atan           Protector.  Also used in a formal sense as a title for the 
official 
               tutor/trainer/mentor of a House's heirs 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
bach           Talk loudly; sometimes translated as yelling or shouting 
               (Margaret Bonanno - DWELLERS IN THE CRUICIBLE) 
 
baka           Slang term for child.  An appropriate Terrango equivalent is 
"kid."  Not to 
               be confused with the Japanese baka (idiot, moron, fool). 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
ban            Folded, collapsed (as in striking a tent) 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
besz           Machine or device 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
bur            Brute, uncivilized.  Common Klingonaase slang for a barbarian. 
               (Guenther/Sofia - Federation Reference Series) 
 
chak           Ridge, crest 
               (Guenther/Sofia - Federation Reference Series) 
 
chesis         Confusion 
               (Guenther/Sofia - Federation Reference Series) 
 
d'walsk        A insulting term used by Klingons to describe Vulcans; lit. 
"calculating 
               machine." 
               (FASA - The Klingons) 
 
des            Eternity 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 



 
daka           Tool 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
dath           One (either singular tense or the number itself) 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
doch           Expletive, analagous to the Terran expetive "damn" or "hell" 
               (Margaret Bonanno - DWELLERS IN THE CRUCIBLE) 
 
eakin          Ear 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
eden           Line, queue, straight formation 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
eddakh         Spleen, gut 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
el             Danger 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
epetai         Exalted one 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
erex           Territory won in battle (as in "komerex" - empire) 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
errin          Young female.  The word has its origins in ancient Klingon 
history and 
               literally means "woman won in battle."  In those times Klingons 
would 
               frequently kidnap their future wives in raids on unsuspecting 
villages. 
               In modern times it is most frequently used for those young women 
of a 
               House being groomed for intermarriage with males of other Houses.  
An 
               "errin" is not to be confused with a woman bred and trained as a 
warrior, 
               and addressing one as such is delivering an insult of the worst 
kind. 
               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
 
esta           To suddenly cease motion; also to be paralyzed 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
exesta         The act of killing someone 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
f'lansopra     Vegetarian; lit. "leaf-eater."  The term is considered an insult. 
               (FASA - The Klingons) 
 
fal            Demonstrative pronoun (this or that, these or those) 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 



 
g'dayt         A rather strong Klingon invective, similar in use to the Terrango 
               slang phrase "damnit!" 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
g'daya         A very strong Klingon invective, similar in use to the Terrango 
slang 
               phrase "goddammit!" 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
g'nas          A Klingon word describing a female who is so repulsive as to 
drive all 
               thoughts of mating from one's mind. 
               (FASA - The Klingons) 
 
gagny          To condemn or be condemned in the strongest terms.  Analgous to 
the 
               Terran invective "damned." 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
gal            Glory 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
gav            Bird; lit. "flying beast" 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
gli            Sea or ocean. 
               (FASA - The Klingons) 
 
gon            Speech; or more precisely the spoken word.  With the -a verbal 
modifier 
               this becomes "gona," lit. "to speak or talk." 
               (fanon - Klingon Imperial Forums) 
 
graf           Light-speed engine; lit. "anti-curve rider."  The Klingon 
equivalent of 
               warp drive 
               (TAS - "The Time Trap") 
 
hal            Overseer, foreman, supervisor; one in authority.  Not normally 
used in 
               military sense save for the compound "lar'hal" (the Klingon 
equivalent 
               of a Federation commissioner), which is commonly interpreted as 
               administrator. 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
hakkari        Vanguard 
               (Peter Moorewood - RULES OF ENGAGEMENT) 
 
hathak         Salute, show proper respect toward 
               (Peter Moorewood - RULES OF ENGAGEMENT) 
 
hes            An action of the will 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 



 
hesta          To make, to bring about, to cause to happen 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
hu             Mouth 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
hul            Fear 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
inga           To break or smash beyond recognition or recovery; to destroy 
utterly 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
juk'y          Ladder 
               (FANDOM?) 
 
kai            Good, excellent.  Frequently used as a general call of praise or 
honor. 
               (Margaret Bonanno - DWELLERS IN THE CRUCIBLE) 
 
kai kassai     Klingon formal greeting, roughly equivalent to "hail" or "good 
day." 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
kalath         Night predator native to the planet Veridor 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
kar            Sting 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
kas            Speed 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
kaase          Hand 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
kaz'thaldim    Extensive facial scars, burns, or both.  Often translated as "one 
whose 
               face is badly damaged."  The literal Klingonaase translation is 
"a face 
               marked by experience." 
               (FASA - The Klingons) 
 
kherx          Accident, unfortunate incident 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
khest          Dead; also the state of death.  Commonly used as a Klingon 
invective, 
               analagous to the Terrango slang term "fuck-up."  In the slang 
sense 
               a literal translation would be "you're as useless as a corpse."  
Also 
               used sometimes, in a derogatory sense, to refer to sexual 
intercourse. 



               The verb "khesta" comes from this.  It can be translated 
literally as 
               "fucking a corpse" (necrophilia) or, in another way, as "sex so 
               unenjoyable as to be like having intercourse with the dead." 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
khestat        An even stronger form of "khest."  A rough Terrango translation 
would 
               be "absolutely fucking worthless piece of shit." 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
khex           Lacking life or vitality; a corpse.  Also used to denote 
something that is 
               broken, such as a non-functional machine or other such inanimate 
object. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
kh'exesta      Killer 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
kinta          Alive, living 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
kla            That which is due or justly earned 
               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
 
kleon          An opponent or enemy that is worthy of fighting a Klingon. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
kle'tih'bach   Politics; lit. "the opponents who fight by talking and yelling." 
               (Margaret Bonanno - DWELLERS IN THE CRUCIBLE) 
 
klin           Person; more specficially, any individual Klingon.  "Klin" is 
never used 
               when referring to non-Klingons.  The term comes from the name 
Kling, the 
               legendary Klingon who first united his people. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION; BOT#1 - "The Klingons") 
 
Klinzhai       The Klingon homeworld.  Roughly translates as "the planet of 
Kling" 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
kom, komo      Victory, victorious, success in battle 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
komerex        Empire; lit. "an organization that grows with each victory" 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
kon            Victor, winner 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
kurin          All, everything 
               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
 



kuve           Servant or thane.  The term carries a measure of honor with it, 
as in 
               "trusted servant of the House."  Often used to denote opponents 
of the 
               Empire who would make good servants. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
kuveleta       A particulary nasty one-word Klingonaase insult.  The literal 
translation 
               is, "misbegotten servant child."  The Terrango analog is 
"sunuvabitch." 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
kuvesa         To serve 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
lan            Wing 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
lar            Defense, protection 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
leta           Part or portion.  Commonly used in Klingon compound words, such 
as 
               kuveleta, lit. "half-slave." 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
levek          Klingon dagger traditionally used for the "Death Rite" form of 
ritual 
               suicide.  Traditionally worn as part of a dress uniform. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
l'il           with 
               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
 
lo             To watch or see 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
maal           Star 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
mara           Justice 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
mas            Throne 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
min            Senior in rank; one who is in authority.  This is the proper 
military 
               term and is almost always used in place of "hal" (for example, 
"tormin" 
               -- sergeant). 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
mortas         Formal term for death; lit. "no longer alive" 



               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
mortama        To seek for death (as in a glorious death, not suicide) 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
mortamas       There is no real English equivalent for this term.  The closest 
               approximation is the phrase, "death by a thousand acts," with the 
act 
               being whatever is described in context - cuts, stabs, shots, 
hits, etc. 
               The implication is that of a cruel and torturous death from 
multiple 
               angles. 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
mortum         The act of dying 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
mortum hesta   The Klingon equivalent of the Grim Reaper 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
na             Doom; one's fate.  Different from "yan" in that "na" is oncoming 
or 
               approaching - it has not happened yet. 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
nal            No, not; lit. "negative" 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
nall           Repairs, also those who fix or that which fixes things broken 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
ndar           Origin or source 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
nel            Luckless, unfortunate, cursed 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
nevre          North 
               (FASA - THE KLINGONS) 
 
oma'l          Brave, courageous 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
pant           Flat surface 
               (fandom) 
 
park           The act of sex.  It's as much a four-letter word in Klingonaase 
as it 
               is in Terranglo.  Not to be confused with para, "to fuck" or 
"having sex." 
               The first describes the act itself, whereas the second describes 
the action. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 



parkhest       An extremely strong Klingon insult, analagous to the Terrango 
phrase 
               "to fuck up."  The best definition is to so screw something up as 
to be 
               unsalvageable or beyond repair; lit. "to fuck until your partner 
is dead." 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
pav            Box, container 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
plen           Trader or merchant 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
puk'lan        A lizard-like reptile native to the planet Hruns'la 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
qexa           To pull, to tow along 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
ra'den         Carrier (in the naval sense) 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
re             To carry inside, to transport within 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
ren            Two 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
               (plausible, given that "re" is used in FASA's "baka re" - 
pregnant, i.e. 
               "two beings, one within another") 
 
rexa           To move unseen, to slither forward.  The best human analog is 
that of 
               of a cat or a snake moving slowly toward its prey, so as not to 
be 
               noticed, while at the same time closing the range in order to 
strike. 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
riest          Pleasure, enjoyment, satisfaction 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
rika           Agony 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
sarza          Swift, quick, fleetness of motion 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
si             Blade 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
siee           Klingon exclamation of astonishment or surprise.  Roughly 
equivalent to 
               the Terranglo slang phrase "Oh my god ...!" 



               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
               (has parallel to Japanese "ie," an exclamation of astonishiment) 
 
sivi           Sword or other large weapon with a fixed, single, solid blade 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
sivista        Lit. "fastsword;" a formal dress weapon worn by Klingon officers 
whose 
               origins can be traced back to the time before Kahless.  Often 
carried 
               on occasions and in situations where bringing along one's batleth 
is 
               impractical. 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
sliketh        The Klingon analogue to the Terranglo insult "sewer rat" 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
sopra          To eat; to ingest food or other consumables. 
               (FASA - The Klingons) 
 
stalo          To watch, keep guard, be prepared.  Also used as a slang term for 
a 
               sentry or posted guard. 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
ste            Three 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
stela          Tri-foil; a triple-bladed Klingon sword somewhat analagous to the 
               Terran trident. 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
stevi          To ride, to be carried upon. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
strrave        Slave (also applies to the Klingon form of indentured servitude). 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
t'h'lar        Defender 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
t'lan          To thrust, jab suddenly, needle.  In most contexts this is used 
in a 
               provocative sense, as in a quick and unexpected action designed 
to 
               elicit or provoke a response. 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
tai            Worthy 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
tas            Path, fixed route, avenue of approach. 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 



talat          Little 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
tath           Obstacle, barrier, or blockage 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
tazhat         Flier; lit. "one who flies."  Sometimes translated as pilot. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
tel            Common linking term; one of the few and by far the most common in 
               Klingonasse.  Used most frequently for contrasting comparisons, 
such 
               as "this or that" and "not this but that" situations.  Most 
commonly 
               used as a conjunction but can be used as a linking verb, such as 
in 
               proverbs and sayings. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
teskas         Complements, praise 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
thath          Situation 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
thar, thara    Deaf, unable to hear 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
thel (thal)    Position, status, level of achievement.  Also used as a word 
element. 
               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
 
theld          House or bloodline; the family or clan to which a Klingon 
belongs.  Most 
               commonly translated as House (with a capital "H") nowadays. 
               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
 
thelerrin      General term for the young (untrained) women of a Klingon House. 
               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
 
tihlerrin      General term for the women of a Klingon House that will (or are) 
being 
               trained in the ways of a warrior.  Considered something of an 
honorific 
               among Klingon females. 
               (derived from FASA and Majliss Larson) 
 
to             Term indicating possession or possessive tense.  Also used as a 
linking 
               element in a sentence to indicate possession, as in "sivista to 
Kor" 
               (lit. "the dress sword of Kor").  Can also be used as a personal 
pronoun, 
               most often in Klingonaase slang, as in "tas to" (lit. "your 
path").  The 



               element "-te" is derived from this word. 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
tokhe          Willing, prepared 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
tokhesa        An act of one's will; to do something by deliberate choice 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
tora           Explosion 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
tormin         Sergeant; senior non-commissioned officer. 
               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
 
toj            of (preposition) 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
twikh          Technician; lit. "one who works in small spaces." 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
ujal           An impact or blow 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
ujalla         To strike or hit.  As opposed to "t'lan," this is a deliberate 
and 
               premeditated action with no effort made to hide it. 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
urta           Big or large in size. 
               (FASA - The Klingons) 
 
urtal          Slang for braggart; one who requires subjugation; a being whose 
arrogance 
               practically begs a Klingon to knock him down and put him in his 
proper 
               place.  Lit. "big, swaggering man."  Most commonly seen in the 
form 
               urtal'anda -- "Earthman." 
               (FASA - The Klingons) 
 
val            Forever, always, unceasing 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
vakh           To seek or search out for selfish reasons.  A derisive term, as 
in 
               "vakh to gal" (glory seeker) 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
virda          To disrupt, to shake until it comes apart 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
vird'dakaase   Disruptor pistol; lit. "the tool whose noise shakes things apart" 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 



vis'lkah       Grog; a liquor ration carried aboard Klingon ships.  Normally 
only 
               served during celebrations. 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
walsk          Calculator or other tool used to compute numbers. 
               (FASA - The Klingons) 
 
wen'thal       Assault or attack 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
xenova         Lit. "to enforce;" one who enforces the law.  The verb form 
"xenova" is 
               more commonly used as a noun than the noun form "xenov."  Also 
used in 
               the formal sense to refer to Klingon police officers, border 
patrol 
               agents, etc.  Never used for Bloodwatch members except in a 
derisive 
               sense by their own, usually when castigating apparent ineptitude. 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
yan            Doom, one's fate.  A closer translation would be "the appointed 
moment 
               of destiny." 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
y'uth          Wedge 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
zadan          Tongue 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
zan            Sir or mister; formal mode of address when the name is not known 
and 
               the Klingon being addressed is one of equal or higher social 
standing. 
               Can also be used as an honorific, although it is not limited to 
such. 
               The term is also used for females who have achieved status and 
for beings 
               of other cultures who have earned a measure of respect.  As such 
"zan" is 
               both gender- and culture-neutral. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
zha            Game 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
zhai           Planet 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
zhu            Pawn, as in lowest-level servant 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 



 
LOANWORDS 
--------- 
 
These are words borrowed from other Klingon dialects or other alien cultures 
that have 
found their way into Klingonaase. 
 
fedegonaase    Federation Standard; i.e. the spoken language of the Federation 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
federazhon     Federation (as in United Federation of Planets) 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
 
MODIFIERS 
--------- 
 
These are prefixes and suffixes that can modify the meaning of a word or word 
element. 
They can change a word's grammatical identity (ex: make a noun a verb and vice 
versa), 
change a term's intensity or direction, and so on. 
 
 
-a             Suffix that appears to be part of a verb form of a word (active 
form?) 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
-'al'-         Element indicating greatness of strength 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
-an            Suffix indicating restriction or containment 
               (fanon?) 
 
-ar-           Point, tip, convergence 
               (derived from Ford and FASA) 
 
-asta          Suffix indicating greatness of fame 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
-at            Suffix indicating the absolute negative; also beyond the limits 
of 
               credulity or acceptance. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
d'-            Prefix indicating motion, usually deliberate, as in stalking or 
hunting 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
ed-            Inside 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
epe-           Prefix indicating the singular 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 



 
f-, fe'-       Prefix indicating that the term in question involves a plant, 
tree, or 
               other form of vegetation of some kind.  The shorter form is the 
slang 
               form. 
               (FASA - The Klingons) 
 
g'-            Prefix indicating an exteremely strong negative. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
h'-/-'h'-      Prefix indicating a responsive action 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
-h             Suffix indicating a reduction in size 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
-i-            Element indicating plural, more than one 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
k'-            Prefix most associated with pain and suffering in all forms 
               (STAR TREK: The Motion Picture) 
 
k't'-          Compound prefix meaning "bringer" or "conveyor;" an action or 
actions 
               delivered by the object of the prefix. 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
ka'-           Prefix indicating first-person ownership; the intimate idea as 
opposed 
               to the abstract concept.  For example, "ka'lara" - "my brother" 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
kl'-           Prefix indicating wind motion, moving as if with or part of the 
wind 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
klin'-         Prefix that rougly translates as "from Kling, first of all 
Klingons." 
               Commonly used to denote "that which is Klingon." 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
kh'-           Prefix indicating death, either in action or experiencing the act 
of 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
-'l'-          Element indicating a good or positive thing (from the Klingon 
sense) 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
-lo            Suffix indicating watchfulness 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
mort-/-mort-   Death 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 



 
-'n, -'nol     Suffix indicating present action, corresponds to English "-es", 
"-ing" 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
-nal-          Element indicating the opposite 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
-o             Suffix that appears to be part of a verb form of a word 
(participle form?) 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
par-           Related to sexual intercourse 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
ra'-           Prefix indicating motion 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
ri'-           Prefix indicating fat, bloated, or swollen 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
-'sa           Suffix corresponding to the Terran "ly," indicating the adverb 
form of 
               a word. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
-'sliv         Suffix indicating slowness or slowing down, a drawn-out action 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
-'sta          Suffix indicating fast, quick, speeding up, intensified action 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
su-            Prefix indicating multiple honorable acts. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
t'/-'t'-       Magnifying adjective element, increases the intensity of a term.  
Short 
               form of the more formal "-'tih'-" 
               (STAR TREK: The Motion Picture, Margaret Bonanno - DWELLERS IN 
THE CRUCIBLE) 
 
-te (-to)      Suffix indicating possession or ownership 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
-'te'-         Element indicating a toss, pitch, or throw 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
the'-          Prefix indicating "of a house" 
               (Majliss Larson - PAWNS AND SYMBOLS) 
 
-'tih'-        Fight; any action relating to fighting or combat. 
               (Margaret Bonanno - DWELLERS IN THE CRUCIBLE) 
 
v'-            Prefix indicating multiple quantities or occurrences 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 



 
-va            Suffix indicating strength 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
ves-           Prefix indicating membership through affiliation, as opposed to 
being 
               part of a given organization (or House) from the start (or 
birth). 
               The connotation is that at least one honorable act has been done 
to 
               to earn this membership. 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
w'-            For 
               (fanon? - Klingon Technical Institute) 
 
-'z            Suffix indicating immediate action (happening right now) 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
z'-            Prefix indicating intensity or intensified action 
               (FASA - Klingon Ship Recognition Manual) 
 
-zana          Suffix indicating nobility or honor 
               (John Ford - THE FINAL REFLECTION) 
 
zan-           Linking term for House noble (leader or high-ranking member of a 
House); 
               lit. "one who is held in high honor." 
               (FASA - The Four Years War) 
 
 
WRITTEN FORMS 
------------- 
 
Klingonasse does not use the same characters (pIqaD) as tHlingan Hol, although 
the general 
style is the same.  Klingonaase uses what Federation scholars have come to call 
the 
Mandelian character set, so named for Geoffery Mandel, one of its earliest 
scholars.  All 
old Klingonaase texts are written with the Mandelian character set.  More recent 
writings 
are often transcribed in either the Mandelian or pIqaD character sets, depending 
on the 
mood of the writer in question.  If the writer honors the tongue then he or she 
will always 
write with Mandelian characters.  Those of the Bur Chak generally resort to 
transcribing 
Klingonaase with pIqaD unless ordered (or forced) to do otherwise. 


